

REFERENCES

Immigrant Health in the U.S. — A Bipartisan Policy Agenda for the 119th Congress



COVERAGE ELIGIBILITY & THE FIVE-YEAR BAR

1. KFF. (2026). *Children in immigrant families: Key facts on health coverage and care*. <https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/children-of-immigrants-key-facts-on-health-coverage-and-care/>
2. Urban Institute. (2025). *Part of us: A data-driven look at children of immigrants*. <https://www.urban.org/features/part-us-data-driven-look-children-immigrants>
3. National Immigration Law Center. (2026). *Overview of immigrant eligibility for federal programs*. <https://www.nilc.org/resources/overview-immeligfedprograms/>
4. Center on Budget and Policy Priorities. (2025). *House Republican reconciliation bill takes away health coverage, food assistance, tax credits from millions of immigrants and their families*. <https://www.cbpp.org/research/immigration/house-republican-reconciliation-bill-takes-away-health-coverage-food>
5. KFF. (2025). *1.4 million lawfully present immigrants are expected to lose health coverage due to the 2025 tax and budget law*. <https://www.kff.org/immigrant-health/1-4-million-lawfully-present-immigrants-are-expected-to-lose-health-coverage-due-to-the-2025-tax-and-budget-law/>
6. Commonwealth Fund. (2025). *What recent policy changes mean for immigrant health coverage*. <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/explainer/2025/oct/what-recent-policy-changes-mean-immigrant-health-coverage>

H.R. 1 COVERAGE LOSSES & MORTALITY IMPACT

7. Congressional Research Service. (2025). *Health coverage provisions in One Big Beautiful Bill Act (H.R. 1)* (Report No. R48569). Library of Congress. <https://www.congress.gov/crs-product/R48569>
8. Yale School of Public Health. (2025). *Proposed changes to Medicaid, other health programs could lead to over 51,000 preventable deaths, researchers warn*. <https://ysph.yale.edu/news-article/proposed-federal-budget-could-lead-to-over-51000-preventable-deaths-researchers-warn-in-letter-to-senate-leaders/>
9. Leonard Davis Institute of Health Economics, University of Pennsylvania. (2025). *Potential mortality impact of the reconciliation bill*. <https://ldi.upenn.edu/our-work/research-updates/research-memo-projected-mortality-impacts-of-the-budget-reconciliation-bill/>

FEAR-BASED CARE AVOIDANCE & MENTAL HEALTH

10. Migration Policy Institute. (2020). *Immigration enforcement and the mental health of Latino high school students*. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/immigration-enforcement-mental-health-latino-students_final.pdf
11. Pew Research Center. (2025). *Latinos' experiences with immigration enforcement in the second Trump administration*. <https://www.pewresearch.org/race-and-ethnicity/2025/11/24/latinos-experiences-with-immigration-enforcement-in-the-second-trump-administration/>
12. UCLA Center for Health Policy Research. (2024). *California's newest immigrants had the biggest increase in serious psychological distress between 2015-2021*. <https://healthpolicy.ucla.edu/newsroom/blog/californias-newest-immigrants-had-biggest-increase-serious-psychological-distress-between-2015-2021>
13. Caplan, S., & Buyske, S. (2015). Depression, help-seeking and self-recognition of depression among Dominican, Ecuadorian and Colombian immigrant primary care patients in the northeastern United States. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 12(9), 10450–10474. <https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph120910450>

HEALTHCARE SAFE ZONES, DATA PRIVACY & ENFORCEMENT

14. U.S. Department of Homeland Security. (2025). *Enforcement actions in or near protected areas* [Memorandum]. https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/2025-03/25_0120_S1_enforcement-actions-in-near-protected-areas.pdf
15. National Immigration Law Center. (2025). *Factsheet: Trump's rescission of protected areas policies undermines safety for all*. <https://www.nilc.org/resources/factsheet-trumps-rescission-of-protected-areas-policies-undermines-safety-for-all/>
16. KFF. (2026). *Potential implications of the new Medicaid data sharing agreement between CMS and ICE*. <https://www.kff.org/immigrant-health/potential-implications-of-the-new-medicaid-data-sharing-agreement-between-cms-and-ice/>

17. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (2025, November 25). *Notice of Medicaid information sharing between the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services and the Department of Homeland Security*. Federal Register. <https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2025/11/25/2025-20911/notice-of-medicare-information-sharing-between-the-centers-for-medicare-and-medicare-services-and>

WORKFORCE, DETENTION HEALTH & MENTAL HEALTH SUPPORTS

18. KFF. (2025). *State policies for expanding Medicaid coverage of Community Health Worker (CHW) services*. <https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-policies-for-expanding-medicare-coverage-of-community-health-worker-chw-services/>
19. Association of American Medical Colleges. (2023). *The United States needs more Spanish-speaking physicians*. <https://www.aamc.org/news/united-states-needs-more-spanish-speaking-physicians>
20. KFF. (2026). *Deaths and health care issues in ICE detention centers under the second Trump administration*. <https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/deaths-and-health-care-issues-in-ice-detention-centers-under-the-second-trump-administration/>
21. Physicians for Human Rights. (2026). *Dying in detention*. <https://phr.org/our-work/resources/dying-in-detention/>